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Employment of Adults with Disabilities established 

under Executive Order 13078 of March 13, 1998 [set out 

above]. 
SEC. 3. Administration. (a) The Board shall meet when 

called by the Chairperson, at a time and place des-

ignated by the Chairperson. The Chairperson shall call 

at least two meetings per calendar year. The Chair-

person may form subcommittees or working groups 

within the Board to address particular matters. 
(b) The Chairperson may from time to time prescribe 

such rules, procedures, and policies relating to the ac-

tivities of the Board as are not inconsistent with law or 

with the provisions of this order. 
(c) Members of the Board shall serve without com-

pensation but shall be allowed travel expenses, includ-

ing per diem in lieu of subsistence, as authorized by law 

for persons serving intermittently in Federal service (5 

U.S.C. 5701–5707). 
(d) The Department of Labor shall provide funding 

and appropriate support to assist the Board in carrying 

out the activities described in section 2 of this order, 

including necessary office space, equipment, supplies, 

services, and staff. The functions of the President 

under the Federal Advisory Committee Act, as amend-

ed, except that of reporting to the Congress, that are 

applicable to the Commission, shall be performed by 

the Department of Labor in accordance with guidelines 

that have been issued by the Administrator of General 

Services. 
(e) The heads of executive departments and agencies 

shall, to the extent permitted by law, provide the 

Board such information as it may need for purposes of 

carrying out the functions described in section 2 of this 

order. 
SEC. 4. Prior Orders and Transition. (a) Executive 

Order 12640 of May 10, 1988, as amended, relating to the 

establishment of the President’s Committee on Em-

ployment of People with Disabilities, is hereby re-

voked. The employees, records, property, and funds of 

the Committee shall become the employees, records, 

property, and funds of the Department of Labor. 
(b) Executive Order 13078 of March 13, 1998 [set out 

above], is amended in sections 1(a) and (b) by striking 

‘‘Chair of the President’s Committee on Employment of 

People with Disabilities’’ and inserting ‘‘Chairperson of 

the President’s Disability Employment Partnership 

Board.’’ 

WILLIAM J. CLINTON. 

§ 702. Rehabilitation Services Administration 

(a) There is established in the Office of the 
Secretary a Rehabilitation Services Administra-
tion which shall be headed by a Commissioner 
(hereinafter in this chapter referred to as the 
‘‘Commissioner’’) appointed by the President by 
and with the advice and consent of the Senate. 
Except for subchapters IV and V of this chapter 
and as otherwise specifically provided in this 
chapter, such Administration shall be the prin-
cipal agency, and the Commissioner shall be the 
principal officer, of such Department for carry-
ing out this chapter. The Commissioner shall be 
an individual with substantial experience in re-
habilitation and in rehabilitation program man-
agement. In the performance of the functions of 
the office, the Commissioner shall be directly 
responsible to the Secretary or to the Under 
Secretary or an appropriate Assistant Secretary 
of such Department, as designated by the Sec-
retary. The functions of the Commissioner shall 
not be delegated to any officer not directly re-
sponsible, both with respect to program oper-
ation and administration, to the Commissioner. 
Any reference in this chapter to duties to be 
carried out by the Commissioner shall be consid-
ered to be a reference to duties to be carried out 

by the Secretary acting through the Commis-
sioner. In carrying out any of the functions of 
the office under this chapter, the Commissioner 
shall be guided by general policies of the Na-
tional Council on Disability established under 
subchapter IV of this chapter. 

(b) The Secretary shall take whatever action 
is necessary to ensure that funds appropriated 
pursuant to this chapter are expended only for 
the programs, personnel, and administration of 
programs carried out under this chapter. 

(Pub. L. 93–112, § 3, as added Pub. L. 105–220, title 
IV, § 403, Aug. 7, 1998, 112 Stat. 1096.) 

PRIOR PROVISIONS 

A prior section 702, Pub. L. 93–112, § 3, Sept. 26, 1973, 

87 Stat. 357; Pub. L. 93–516, title I, § 101(a), Dec. 7, 1974, 

88 Stat. 1617; Pub. L. 93–651, title I, § 101(a), Nov. 21, 1974, 

89 Stat. 2–3; Pub. L. 95–602, title I, § 122(a)(2), (3), Nov. 

6, 1978, 92 Stat. 2984; Pub. L. 99–506, title I, § 102, title X, 

§ 1001(a)(1), Oct. 21, 1986, 100 Stat. 1808, 1841; Pub. L. 

100–630, title II, § 201(a), Nov. 7, 1988, 102 Stat. 3303, re-

lated to the Rehabilitation Services Administration, 

prior to repeal by Pub. L. 105–220, title IV, § 403, Aug. 7, 

1998, 112 Stat. 1093. 

ADDITIONAL PERSONNEL FOR OFFICE FOR THE BLIND 

AND VISUALLY HANDICAPPED 

Pub. L. 93–516, title II, § 208(a), Dec. 7, 1974, 88 Stat. 

1629, provided that: ‘‘The Secretary of Health, Edu-

cation, and Welfare [now Secretary of Education] is di-

rected to assign to the Office for the Blind and Visually 

Handicapped of the Rehabilitation Services Adminis-

tration of the Department of Health, Education, and 

Welfare [now Department of Education] ten additional 

full-time personnel (or their equivalent), five of whom 

shall be supportive personnel, to carry out duties relat-

ed to the administration of the Randolph-Sheppard Act 

[section 107 et seq. of Title 20, Education].’’ 

An identical provision is contained in Pub. L. 93–651, 

title II, § 208(a), Nov. 21, 1974, 89 Stat. 2–14. 

PREFERENCE TO BLIND IN SELECTING PERSONNEL 

Pub. L. 93–516, title II, § 208(c), Dec. 7, 1974, 88 Stat. 

1629, provided that: ‘‘In selecting personnel to fill any 

position under this section [authorizing assignment of 

11 additional full-time personnel to the Office for the 

Blind and Visually Handicapped of the Rehabilitation 

Service Administration of the Department of Health, 

Education, and Welfare under subsecs. (a) and (b) of 

Pub. L. 93–516], the Secretary of Health, Education, and 

Welfare [now Secretary of Education] shall give pref-

erence to blind individuals.’’ 

An identical provision is contained in Pub. L. 93–651, 

title II, § 208(c), Nov. 21, 1974, 89 Stat. 2–14. 

§ 703. Advance funding 

(a) For the purpose of affording adequate no-
tice of funding available under this chapter, ap-
propriations under this chapter are authorized 
to be included in the appropriation Act for the 
fiscal year preceding the fiscal year for which 
they are available for obligation. 

(b) In order to effect a transition to the ad-
vance funding method of timing appropriation 
action, the authority provided by subsection (a) 
of this section shall apply notwithstanding that 
its initial application will result in the enact-
ment in the same year (whether in the same ap-
propriation Act or otherwise) of two separate 
appropriations, one for the then current fiscal 
year and one for the succeeding fiscal year. 

(Pub. L. 93–112, § 4, as added Pub. L. 105–220, title 
IV, § 403, Aug. 7, 1998, 112 Stat. 1097.) 
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